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TOWN OF RYE – PLANNING BOARD 

MEETING 
Tuesday, July 10, 2018 

7:00 p.m. – Rye Town Hall 

 

 

 

Members Present:  Chairman Bill Epperson, Vice-Chair Patricia Losik, Jeffrey Quinn, 

Selectmen’s Rep Priscilla Jenness and Alternate Nicole Paul.   

 

Others Present:  Attorney Michael Donovan and Kimberly Reed, Planning & Zoning 

Administrator  

 

 

I. Call to Order and Pledge of Allegiance 

 

Chairman Epperson called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

 

II. Designation and appointment of alternates 

 

Chairman Epperson seated Alternate Nicole Paul for Member Steve Carter. 

 

 

III. Approval of Minutes  

 

• April 10, 2018 

 

Motion by Jeffrey Quinn to approve the minutes of April 10, 2018 as amended.  Seconded 

by Nicole Paul.  All in favor. 

 

• May 8, 2018 

 

Motion by Patricia Losik to approve the minutes of May 8, 2018 as amended.  Seconded by 

Jeffrey Quinn.  All in favor. 

 

• June 12, 2018 

 

Motion by Jeffrey Quinn to approve the minutes of June 12, 2018 as amended.  Seconded 

by Patricia Losik.  Vote:  4-0-1  Abstained:  Priscilla Jenness. 
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IV. Submittal of Applications for Determination of Completeness  

(Not a public hearing) – Action Required: 

 

a. Conditional Use Permit Application by Thomas Bear for property owned and 

located at 110 Perkins Road, Tax Map 5.2, Lot 176, for an Accessory Dwelling 

Unit per Section 506 of the Rye Zoning Ordinance.  Property is in the General 

Residence District.  Case #15-2018. 

 

Motion by Bill Epperson to declare the Conditional Use Permit Application by Thomas 

Bear complete.  Seconded by Patricia Losik.  All in favor. 

 

 

b. Minor Site Development Plan by RJ Joyce for property owned by Isonlina LLC 

and located at 2263 Ocean Blvd., Tax Map 5.3, Lot 3, to amend the agreement 

signed with the building department to allow the use of the garden area for guest of 

the restaurant and to allow the business to use 20 parking spots for paid parking 

during the summer months.  Property is in the Business District.  Case #16-2018. 

 

Motion by Jeffrey Quinn to declare the Minor Site Development Plan by RJ Joyce to be 

complete.  Seconded by Patricia Losik.  All in favor. 

 

 

V. Public Hearings on Applications: 

 

a. Conditional Use Permit Application by Thomas Bear for property owned and 

located at 110 Perkins Road, Tax Map 5.2, Lot 176, for an Accessory Dwelling 

Unit per Section 506 of the Rye Zoning Ordinance.  Property is in the General 

Residence District.  Case #15-2018. 

 

Thomas Bear, applicant, presented to the board.  He explained that he purchased the home in 

October, which was approved for an accessory dwelling in 1997.  At the time that he purchased 

the home, the basement was being utilized as an accessory apartment.  It is his understanding that 

if ownership changes, the new owner has to reapply.  He noted that he had submitted a list 

showing that the apartment meets the ADU criteria. 

 

Vice-Chair Losik asked for clarification on the parking. 

 

Mr. Bear explained that six cars can be parked in the driveway.  One side of the driveway would 

be for the accessory unit.  He clarified that the tenant gets one side and he would get one side.   

 

The Board reviewed the parking. 

 

Referring to drawing 3, Member Quinn asked if this is the owner’s living space. 

 

Mr. Bear confirmed. 
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Member Quinn asked if drawing 4 is the apartment. 

 

Mr. Bear confirmed.  He pointed out that the apartment is underneath his unit.   

 

Vice-Chair Losik stated that in looking at the file, it looks like the apartment has been the subject 

of some notices from the building department before Mr. Bear’s time.  It looks like there was a 

period of time it was not used as an apartment. 

 

Mr. Bear explained the ownership has changed twice in the last two years.  The previous owner 

purchased the property from someone who had it in his family forever.  The previous owner 

(Shawn McCarthy) only owned the property for six months.  He continued that Shawn McCarthy 

received a violation for the apartment, which transferred to him. 

 

Selectman Jenness commented that this was originally approved as an in-law apartment.  Once it 

was no longer used that way, it was supposed to revert to a non-apartment.   

 

Vice-Chair Losik noted that it had discontinued use.  More could have been done by the building 

department, in terms of inspections. 

 

Mr. Bear pointed out that the Building Inspector knew about the house.  Mr. Rowell told him 

what he needed to do because it was already in place. 

 

Vice-Chair Losik asked if there is anyone living there now. 

 

Mr. Bear explained the last tenant was asked to leave.  At that time, he was also in the process of 

purchasing the property. 

 

Referring to the Fire Department’s inspection report, Member Quinn asked if it satisfies any 

concerns the Building Inspector would have relative to the occupancy. 

 

Chairman Epperson stated that he believes this was the last inspection that was required by the 

Building Inspector. The answer would be “yes”. 

 

Vice-Chair Losik asked if this has to be conditioned based on it meeting the building regulations 

because of its history.   

 

Attorney Donovan stated that this could be conditionally approved based on compliance with 

code.  However, he wonders if there is really a concern about life safety codes, which should be 

met.  He pointed out that the building codes are probably not met because the house is quite old.  

He thinks the Board should be wary of making a condition that it has to meet building code 

because those requirements are probably not met by any dwelling more than 20 years old. 

 

Vice-Chair Losik stated that since they have the Fire Department’s sign-off on their inspection, 

she would be inclined to approve this without a condition. 
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Motion by Patricia Losik to take jurisdiction over the application.  Seconded by Jeffrey 

Quinn.  All in favor. 

 

Referring to the water meter worksheet, Chairman Epperson commented that the fixture count is 

21.5.  According to the specifications, at 22 the 5/8 meter has to go to an inch.  He asked if there 

are any plans to add a commode or dishwasher. 

 

Mr. Bear replied that there is no room to add anything else.  It is a tiny house. 

 

Chairman Epperson opened to the public for comments. 

 

Nancy DeJohn, 98 Perkins Road, stated that she is present because she thought something 

drastic was being done.  She is fine with the proposal. 

 

Hearing no further comments, Chairman Epperson closed the public hearing at 7:20 p.m. 

 

Motion by Patricia Losik to approve the application of Thomas Bear for property owned 

and located at 110 Perkins Road, Tax Map 5.2, Lot 176, for an Accessory Dwelling Unit 

under Section 506 of the Rye Zoning Ordinance under the Conditional Use Permit abilities.  

Seconded by Jeffrey Quinn.  All in favor. 

 

 

b. Minor Site Development Plan by RJ Joyce for property owned by Isonlina LLC and 

located at 2263 Ocean Blvd., Tax Map 5.3, Lot 3, to amend the agreement signed 

with the building department to allow the use of the garden area for guest of the 

restaurant and to allow the business to use 20 parking spots for paid parking during 

the summer months.  Property is in the Business District.  Case #16-2018. 

 

RJ Joyce, applicant, spoke to the Board.  He explained that the proposal is to use the parking for 

the summer months and to use the garden area in the back.   

 

Chairman Epperson stated that it appears that an agreement was made with the town, back in March 

of this year, in which a document was signed stating that there would not be any external tables and 

the parking lot was not going to be used for fee.  He asked what happened between March and June 

where things were changed. 

 

Mr. Joyce explained that the Building Inspector had said that the previous owner had done some 

things that the town was not comfortable with.  It was agreed that these things would not be done 

until it came before the Board. 

 

Chairman Epperson pointed out that the documentation shows that the town is not comfortable nor 

is Police Chief Walsh with regard to the parking. 

 

Mr. Joyce stated that Chief Walsh’s concerns were about the two parking spaces in the breakdown 

lane being used as paid parking spots.  He noted that they are not going to use those spots.  They are 

only going to use the listed spots. 
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Chairman Epperson commented that Chief Walsh’s letter goes a little deeper than that.  He 

continued that there is a letter from Peter Rowell, Building Inspector, dated July 10th.  Both, the 

Police Chief and Building Inspector, have reservations on both these applications.  He asked how 

something was signed in March with it coming to the Board in July with a change in the spirit of the 

document.   

 

Mr. Joyce stated that Mr. Rowell had said that the past owner had done things that the town did not 

care for in the past.  If they wanted to continue to do those things, it had to come before the Board 

and be applied for in the correct way.   

 

Chairman Epperson stated that Chief Walsh was concerned about the lack of crosswalks in this 

area.  He was concerned about people walking across the street where there is no crosswalk.  The 

Building Inspector is asking the Planning Board to request a site plan for this site.  That site plan 

would include the garden area with the tables.  It would also have to cover the parking and 

crosswalk accessibility.  He is not sure how the Board can approve something when there are two 

officials of the town, the Building Inspector and Police Chief, stating that they are not in favor of 

this as it appears today.   

 

Vice-Chair Losik stated that in looking at the Land Development Regulations (LDR) and all the 

information that was submitted in the application package, she came away feeling that the whole 

property could not be appreciated.  Although she liked the sketches of the building, it would make 

sense if there was a site plan.  Sometimes it is also helpful, depending on what comes back to the 

Board, for a site review to be held.  She thinks this is what the Building Inspector is asking for. 

 

Member Quinn asked how recent the painted parking lines are in the parking lot. 

 

James Woodhouse, owner/partner of the Carriage House, pointed out that the egress lines in the 

back are fresh; however, the front has not been done since they took over the property. 

 

Member Quinn asked if the lines are worn. 

 

Mr. Woodhouse stated that the lines are clear enough so people know where to park. 

 

Member Quinn asked about the issue with the deliveries and Brown Avenue. 

 

Mr. Woodhouse explained that one of the areas that the trucks pull into is clear of all the parking 

spaces and is along the left-hand side.  There is room for a truck to pull in for deliveries. 

 

Attorney Donovan stated that this needs site plan review or at least a site plan that memorializes 

what is there.  The Board should not accept jurisdiction for that reason. 

 

Member Quinn stated that from what he can tell from the application, both issues, the outside 

waiting and parking, are only in the summer months for a short period of time.  It is now July 10th.  

It is a practice that has been in place for some time now.  He asked if the Board can allow them to 

operate on a condition for the remainder of the summer and have the applicant put a comprehensive 

site plan together so it can be approved at a later date. 
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Vice-Chair Losik commented that she does not think it is a current practice to have seating and 

alcohol being served in the garden area. 

 

Referring to the previous owner, Mr. Joyce commented this was something that was done quietly.   

 

Planning Administrator Reed commented that parking spaces have been sold in the past. 

 

Mr. Joyce noted that they could address the parking separately. 

 

Selectman Jenness stated that the town has had complaints from people living on Brown Avenue 

about being blocked in and not being able to get out at times.   

 

Mr. Woodhouse stated that in the past, the paid for parking was probably not managed as well as it 

could have been.  He and his partner are asking for the opportunity to do this right with the proper 

system that would be respectful of the neighbors and with all the requirements that need to be met.  

He pointed out that it has taken quite of bit of their time to manage people from not parking in the 

lot.  It looks bad on their part to tell people they cannot park there, even for money, when they have 

done so in the past.   

 

Referring to the paid parking, Chairman Epperson asked if the amount of money that was expected 

to be generated was part of the business plan.   

 

Mr. Woodhouse confirmed. 

 

Member Paul asked if the restaurant is open for lunch. 

 

Mr. Woodhouse replied that they are only open for Sunday Brunch with dinner starting at 5:00 p.m. 

the other days. 

 

Mr. Joyce pointed out that when they started in March they had intended to open for lunch but 

could not staff those hours. 

 

Member Paul commented that the paid parking would not conflict with lunch patrons. 

 

Member Quinn asked if there will be a dedicated employee to manage the parking if the approval is 

given.  

 

Mr. Joyce replied yes.   

 

Member Quinn asked how the hours of parking are handled.  When does the parking transition from 

beach parking to restaurant parking? 

 

Mr. Joyce explained the paid parking would go until 4:00 p.m.  The restaurant opens at 5:00 p.m. 
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Member Quinn asked how they would control the waiting traffic in the garden, given the noise that 

neighbors have complained about in the past.  He asked how they would control the volume of 

people that are waiting in this area and the length of time they are waiting.   

 

Mr. Woodhouse explained they would do it the same way they would with the guests inside.  If 

someone’s enjoyment is taking over the room and hindering the enjoyment of others in the 

restaurant, it would be addressed.   

 

Member Quinn asked if they have ever been so crowded that there were people waiting the 

vestibule, out the door and down to the parking lot.   

 

Mr. Joyce replied not quite.  There are benches inside the doorway and chairs upfront for people to 

wait.  They have not been so crowded that there was a line that runs to the parking lot. 

 

Member Quinn stated that if the outdoor garden is created for people to wait and order a drink, and 

this becomes a practice, not just for overflow, he wonders what the ramifications would be. 

 

Member Joyce stated that they would be careful to make sure there are not too many people in the 

garden at any given time.  He thinks they would address the outside in a more strict way because 

they are conscious of the neighbors. 

 

Mr. Woodhouse stated that in speaking with some of the neighbors, they have acknowledged that it 

is hard to tell exactly how it is going to go.  They are trying to find a way be fair and have the 

opportunity do it, and have it be done right, while at the same time, giving them the opportunity to 

shut it down if it is not working.  He wonders if there can be a one year or six month provision to 

try this and see if it becomes a problem. 

 

Chairman Epperson asked if they are going to be open year round. 

 

Mr. Joyce confirmed. 

 

Attorney Donovan stated that there may be an issue as to whether paid parking is an allowed use 

under the town ordinance.  That may be one of the reasons why the Building Inspector put the note 

“no fee parking” in there.  There was in an issue in the past over the commercial parking behind 

The Dunes.  He believes a variance was needed for that.  There were also a couple of cases against 

commercial parking in a residential district.  There may be an issue as to whether fee parking is 

even allowed. 

 

Chairman Epperson opened to the public for comments or questions. 

 

Kathy Blaisdell, 5 Perkins Road, stated that her property backs up to the garden.  Noise is a 

primary concern.  The fence that separates the properties is on the boundary.  It is probably about 

20ft from her garage and less than 30ft from her bedroom window.  She continued that she went 

over the restaurant and the owner took her out to the garden area.  It is right in her backyard.  There 

was a discussion about how it is hard to control the volume of conversations with patrons.  She 

stated that the owners sent a letter to her and said that they wanted to do what was done in the past.  
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However, this is actually more than what was done in the past.  She thinks it is important that all the 

abutters have a clear understanding of the intent and how the noise would be controlled.  In the 

conversation there was discussion about a possibility of trying this to see if it becomes a problem 

for neighbors. 

 

Member Quinn asked for clarification on the complaints that were made in the past. 

 

Ms. Blaisdell noted that she never complained.  It didn’t happen often, however, occasionally she 

could hear people talking in the garden but it wasn’t late and it wasn’t loud.  She continued that she 

had no knowledge of whether this was something that was approved or allowed.  She is not sure 

where those complaints came from. 

 

Chairman Epperson commented that there is a potential for more complaints if there are more 

people and hours involved. 

 

Ms. Blaisdell stated that she really believes these gentlemen want to be good neighbors.  They are 

very willing to work with the neighbors.  However, she wouldn’t want anything to be grandfathered 

for any future owner. 

 

Mr. Joyce noted that he has letters of support from three abutters.  (He submitted the letters to the 

Board.) 

 

Speaking to Ms. Blaisdell, Member Paul asked how long she has owned her property. 

 

Ms. Blaisdell explained that the property has been in the family since 1959.  She and her husband 

own the home now with other relatives. 

 

Chairman Epperson asked if she lives there year round. 

 

Ms. Blaisdell replied no. 

 

Hearing no further comments, the public hearing was closed at 7:50 p.m. 

 

Chairman Epperson stated that he thinks they do not know enough about the application to take 

jurisdiction, make an approval or denial.  A site plan is needed with a thorough and comprehensive 

study to show what is going to happen with the parking and the garden.   

 

Selectman Jenness commented that it would be nice if the site plan established where the road is on 

the side of the building.   

 

Member Paul noted that she would like to see the designation of the parking spaces on the site plan.  

She is not sure how there are 20 spaces on that lot. 

 

Member Quinn stated this has been going on for a long time.  The town has set a precedent to let 

this operate in the fashion they are trying to petition for; however, they do need to come up with a 

plan.  He stands on the side of allowing them to function for the remainder of the summer with the 
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thought that they would come back with a comprehensive plan.  It is July 10th.  They are obviously 

trying to make the most of the summer season.  He thinks at this hour, the Board should be able to 

allow them to function, at least as it has been functioning in the past.  He asked if the previous 

owner sold parking spots. 

 

Mrs. Reed replied that the previous owner sold parking spots but he did not use the patio.  There is 

nothing in the files that shows the previous owner used the patio for overflow or alcohol in the past. 

 

Selectman Jenness commented that people would wander around the garden when they were 

leaving the restaurant.  The previous owner would use it to grow edible flowers that would appear 

on the plates in the restaurant.  She pointed out that there was no alcohol just people who briefly 

wandered around to look at what was there. 

 

Chairman Epperson pointed out that if the previous owner had gone to the Police Chief to ask to use 

the parking spaces for fee, he would have been denied without a guarantee that there is going to be 

some safety features instituted in that particular area.   

 

Speaking to Member Quinn, Mrs. Reed asked if he is saying that he would like to allow the 

applicant to have paid parking and use the patio for the summer. 

 

Member Quinn replied until Labor Day.  He understands the restaurant is year round.  At dinner 

time, there may be some overflow and this provides people with a place that is shaded outdoors and 

a place to walk when waiting for their table.  He does not think it is going to be such an impact that 

it should be disallowed out of hand. 

 

Selectman Jenness stated that this has been a business for a very long time.  Long before the 

Carriage House, most of the fences in the neighborhood, and along that strip, were not there.  When 

people put up “walls” up and down the seacoast, it made a huge difference and everything is now 

constricted and blocked off. 

 

Vice-Chair Losik stated that she understands the season is short and this is a new business.  She 

would assume that the applicants could go back and get some answers from Peter Rowell and Chief 

Walsh in order to get something back for the next meeting.  Her concern as a Board, is what they 

can do.  She pointed out that LDR 200.2 covers expansion of uses.  She sees a trail here that kind of 

points to an expansion of use.  The applicants agreed on March 2nd to a list of uses and are now 

saying that they want to amend that in these two areas.  She reiterated that she does not have an 

appreciation of the site in the detail that she would like to make a better decision.   

 

Member Paul stated she appreciates the fact that it is a short season and understands the sense of 

urgency.  Although it would be nice to accommodate the applicants, they could’ve submitted their 

application at an earlier date.  The onus is not on the Board to speed the process.  The Board needs 

the facts before them in order to make a well-informed decision.   

 

Chairman Epperson stated that his decision is clear.  He thinks they need to abide by a site plan so 

the Board will know for sure what is going on there long term.   
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Motion by Patricia Losik to continue to the August Planning Board meeting, for further 

information, the Minor Site Development Plan by RJ Joyce for property owned by Isonlina 

LLC and located at 2263 Ocean Boulevard, Tax Map 5.3, Lot 3, to amend the building 

agreement signed with the building department for the use of the garden area for guest of the 

restaurant and to allow the business to use 20 parking spots for paid parking during the 

summer months.  Seconded by Nicole Paul.  All in favor. 

 

 

c. Major Subdivision, Lot Line Adjustment and Conditional Use Permit by The 

Housing Partnership for property located at 0 Airfield Drive, Tax Map 10, Lot 15-4, 

for construction of a residential development consisting of a mixture of multi-family 

dwellings with a portion being dedicated as Workforce Housing.  Property is in the 

Commercial Zoning District and the Multi-Family Dwelling District Overlay 

and Aquifer and Wellhead Protection Districts.  Case #07-2017. 

  

Attorney Donovan explained that the “marching orders” from the Board at the previous meeting 

was that they would like to get a set of conditions of approval for the July meeting.  He continued 

that he was working with The Housing Partnership and Attorney Brown on drafting conditions of 

approval, which are in front of the Board and dated July 2nd.  For the most part, the conditions are 

acceptable to The Housing Partnership, with the exception of one or two items.  The second issue 

was that the mechanism for assuring the affordability of the units over time had not been 

presented.  That is front of the Board as well.  He continued that the first step may be to review any 

changes that may have been made to the plan since the last meeting.  The Board could then go over 

the draft conditions and Mr. Chapman could make a presentation on the mechanism for 

affordability.   

 

Attorney John Colliander introduced himself and noted that he is standing in for Attorney David 

Brown.   

 

John Chagnon, Ambit Engineering, stated that he submitted a letter on June 26th to the Board in 

response to the June 11th Sebago Technics review letter.  The first three items were more for 

informational purposes.  They went on to ask for some clarification on grades and contours.  Those 

are in the plans.  He noted there was clarification on the grading between units 6 and 7 and 

between units 29 and 32.  Additionally, a culvert was added that had been left off in the previous 

design.  He continued that comment 5 was about grading and there were minor changes made to 

the plan to address those comments.   

 

Attorney Donovan noted that there is a letter dated July 6th from Sebago saying that all of their 

concerns have been addressed. 

 

Mr. Chagnon pointed out the changes were very minor.  He noted that a fence was added to 

address the neighbors’ concerns, which is shown on the site plans.   

 

Referring to the fence, Vice-Chair Losik asked if it was added to the legend.   
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Mr. Chagnon replied that this could be done.  He noted that Attorney Donovan also requested that 

the word “stockade” be added. 

 

Attorney Donovan stated that he sent the Board a memo dated June 29th regarding the June 26th 

plans.  There were about a half dozen suggested changes to the plans.  If those haven’t been done, 

those could be made conditions of approval. 

 

Referring to the June 29th memo with regards to the “no cut buffer”, Vice-Chair Losik stated that 

the no cut area goes along lots 10-24, 10-25 and 10-26.  The buffers on 202.10 does not say “no 

cut”.  She asked if they talked about that being no cut, along with the area near 10, 15-3.   

 

Attorney Donovan stated that they did not talk about whether the other zoning ordinance buffer 

should be no cut.  The description of the buffer in the zoning ordinance is different and not really a 

“no cut buffer”.   

 

Vice-Chair Losik commented that if something is done with the commercial property, along the 

side of Drive A, it could increase exposure.   

 

Attorney Donovan agreed.  He pointed out that the requirement for the buffer is that the buffer 

shall include natural or added planting of evergreens which will screen non-residential uses from 

residential areas during the winter months.  There is nothing to preclude the Board from putting a 

“no cut buffer” provision along this area as well. 

 

There was review of the plan for possible “no cut buffer” areas. 

 

Referring to Attorney Donovan’s June 29th memo, Mr. Chagnon noted that it said the raingarden 

fence was still an outstanding issue. 

 

Attorney Donovan stated that it seemed the discussion tended to sit on the lines that there should 

not be a fence so the children could play in the raingarden/rain lawn. 

 

Robbi Woodburn, Woodburn Associates, Landscape Architect, explained that two seed 

mixes are being used in the raingarden, one which is an erosion control and restoration mix for 

basins and moist sites.  It has a mix of grasses and perennials that spans the range from very wet 

to very dry.   That is also mixed half and half with a wildflower mix.  She continued that it is not 

going to be a lawn.  There was discussion at the previous meeting about whether or not that 

change was going to be made.  The decision was to stay with the natural look.   

 

Vice-Chair Losik asked if the recommendation with this mix is to mow once per year. 

 

Ms. Woodburn replied that it would be at least once per year. 

 

Member Quinn asked if there will be a fence. 
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Mr. Chagnon replied that they are not proposing a fence.  There was discussion that during a 50 

year storm there would be 8 inches of water.  A 100 year storm was 18 inches of water.  They 

would prefer not to have a fence and feel it should be safe given those depths for water. 

 

Vice-Chair Losik commented that this was also the sense of the Board at the site walk.    

 

Attorney Donovan asked if the seed mix, that was just described, is the seed mix that is listed on 

the June 26th plan.   

 

Ms. Woodburn confirmed. 

 

The Board reviewed the conditions of approval as drafted by Attorney Donovan. 

 

Conditions of Major Subdivision/S.U.P Approval Discussion: 

Referring to his memo of June 29th regarding “no cut buffer”, Attorney Donovan stated that it 

needs to be clear as to what the Board wants for the “no cut buffer”.  He pointed out that he has it 

for the three Random Road lots.  It was decided to not be done along the White Birch area.  He 

asked the Board if they want to make the statutory buffer along the school area near the fence a 

“no cut” in addition to what the zoning ordinance requires.   

 

Mr. Chagnon asked if they are required to have a 25ft vegetative buffer. 

 

Attorney Donovan replied that it is 50ft.  He noted that they are discussing the buffer along Drive A 

and the fence.  The landscaping plan shows plantings in those areas.  Unless the Board requires 

more than what is proposed for the buffer.     

 

Ms. Woodburn explained that the buffer will be whatever is left, which is depicted on the plans, and 

the fence.  They felt the depth was adequate because it is a commercial use.   

 

Attorney Donovan commented that maybe the “no cut buffer” should be along the fence.   

 

Mr. Chagnon stated that the fence is going to do more than the trees.  It might be useful to be able 

to cut some of those trees if needed.  He continued that a 25ft vegetative area has to be maintained. 

 

There was discussion on whether the buffer should be “no cut” and review of the plan. 

 

Vice-Chair Losik noted that the second floor of the units will be above the fence. 

 

Ms. Woodburn stated that there would be no question that they would be looking at each other if 

the trees came out.  It would be to the benefit of the units to keep the buffer and not take it down. It 

doesn’t seem necessary to have “no cut” there because residents will want it.  That will leave some 

freedom if things should grow out and change happens.   

 

Vice-Chair Losik stated that in looking across from that corner of the lot, the Rickert property and 

the intersection can be seen.   
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Mr. Chagnon stated that the top of the retaining wall is going to be at 110ft and the first floor 

walkout at 97ft.  It might be just a little bit of the roof that will be seen, not the bulk of the unit. 

 

Vice-Chair Losik commented that she is thinking about what the unit owner will be looking at.   

 

Mr. Chagnon explained the unit owners will be looking at a wall with a fence behind it and then a 

building in the distance.  The owners could plant things on top of the wall to enhance their view. 

 

Ms. Woodburn explained the purpose of the “no cut buffer” is to protect the surrounding property.  

In this instance, the fence offers more of a separation for the school on the other side. 

 

Vice-Chair Losik stated that neighbors think different about buffers.  There could be one neighbor 

who wants to cut.  This area is a difficult area.  It is the one where it is commercial to residential 

and it doesn’t quite feel terrific.  She asked if the best situation has been created. 

 

Ms. Woodburn replied that they are planting right at the edge of the woodland.  She would not add 

the “no cut”.  In this situation, where the buffer is protecting the people on this site, she does not 

think there is a reason to put the “no cut” limitation on the buffer. 

 

There was more review of the buffers on the plan.  The review of the conditions of approval 

continued. 

 

Referring to number 10 of the conditions, Attorney Donovan stated that the surety has been set and 

approved by the town’s engineers in the amount of $958,450.  He noted that this does not cover the 

septic systems, which are not typically covered by surety.  Mr. Chapman had said that the intent is 

to build the street infrastructure all at once.  No matter how fast the units are built, the whole street 

system would be built.  If it is to be phased, it should be part of what the Board approves or it 

would have to come back for an amendment. 

 

Referring to condition number 21, Attorney Donovan stated that there is a draft document 

regarding the ownership and maintenance responsibility for Airport Drive.  (The Board reviewed 

the draft ownership and maintenance agreement for Airfield Drive.)  He has two concerns.  He 

has a condition that the amended road and utility maintenance agreement shall be signed by 

Rickert Investment LLC and The Housing Partnership and recorded at the time of the transfer of 

the property.  The said agreement would be reviewed and approved by town counsel.  The other 

issue he had is whether the Board thought there should be a condition regarding improvements to 

Airfield Drive, at a certain point in the development project, such as repaving or at least crack 

sealing.  Referring to draft number 6, equal share of repairs and maintenance, Attorney Donovan 

asked if this is split two or three ways.   

 

Marty Chapman, The Housing Partnership, stated that he thinks it is going to be three ways 

ultimately; White Birch, Rickert’s skate park and the association for this development.   

 

Attorney Donovan explained that the Board required a maintenance agreement for the road for 

White Birch so it is clear who is responsible for maintaining Airfield Drive.   
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Mr. Chapman stated that he is not quite clear conceptually what this is.  He asked if this is an 

agreement between private owners of a private road.  He asked why the town would need this. 

 

Attorney Donovan explained that the town has to be sure the road is going to be maintained and 

plowed.  He reiterated that this was done with White Birch. 

 

Mr. Chapman stated that he did not realize that the agreement with White Birch was something the 

town mandated.   

 

Attorney Donovan stated that the next question is whether the Board wants to require any specific 

upgrading of Airfield Drive.  He commented that he drove out there and the road is starting to 

crack.  He knows that it was required to be built to certain standards when White Birch was 

approved.   That was done but it was at least ten years ago. 

 

Mr. Chapman explained the road was built to town standards when it was originally built.  When 

White Birch was approved, the Board required that it be recorded to prove that it was built to town 

standards.  There were also some additional overlays and improvements that were required.  The 

road has had plenty of attention.   

 

Attorney Donovan stated that unless the town makes a requirement for a certain level of approval, 

the road could be allowed to deteriorate by the parties.  It is up to the Board to decide.  For 

example, there could be a requirement that when the project is 50% built out, there needs to be an 

overlay done. 

 

Mr. Chapman stated there are sixty-six tax paying lots on that road, once these are built, in 

addition to Mr. Rickert’s skate park.  All of this tax is generated with no service for the road by the 

town.   

 

Mr. Chagnon noted that there is a damage responsibility clause.  If the road is damaged during 

construction, the developer has to fix it.   

 

Attorney Donovan stated that the Board may want to think about this for another month and go out 

and take a look at the road.  They may also want the opinion of the Public Works Director.  He 

pointed out that there is nothing to assure that if the road falls apart it is repaired.  He suggested 

that the Board may want to table this and have the Public Works Director weigh in.   

 

Attorney Colliander suggested that the town become a party to the agreement.  This would give the 

town the ability to enforce the agreement without the necessity of having a bond or escrow.   

 

Attorney Donovan commented that it would give the town the ability to enforce adequate 

maintenance.   

 

The Board agreed to this addition to the maintenance agreement.  The review shifted back to the 

conditions of approval draft. 

 

 



  Draft minutes of the PB Meeting 7/10/18 
  See approvals/corrections 8/14/18 

 

15 
 

Referring to number 22 on conditions of approval, Attorney Donovan stated that this is one that 

The Housing Partnership takes issue with.   

 

Mr. Chapman stated that they were looking for something with a little more flexibility in terms of 

the build-out.  He commented that he thinks this can be worked out. 

 

Attorney Donovan noted that it basically says that every group of five (5) units there will be one 

(1) workforce housing unit.  He continued that with regard to number 23, the Board needs to 

understand that if the units are not marketable as owner-occupied units, they may be rented to 

tenants who meet workforce housing criteria.   

 

Chairman Epperson asked if this means they could be sold at market value and rented at a reduced 

rate. 

 

Mr. Chapman replied that he took this as meaning that if the unit could not be sold the developer 

would have the right to rent it to have the cash flow. 

 

Attorney Donovan explained that The Housing Partnership will own the units until they are sold.  

If they are not able to be sold, they may rent them 

 

Chairman Epperson asked if the rent has to be within the affordable housing guidelines. 

 

Mr. Chapman replied that if it was a workforce housing unit it would have to be.  He continued 

that the one concern he has is that condominium associations usually have a limit on how many 

units can be rented at any given time.  This might have to be tied into the condo docs. 

 

Attorney Donovan commented that they should talk about how long the units should be on the 

market before they can be rented.  He asked if it should be ninety days. 

 

Member Paul stated that it should be a long window.  If the unit cannot be sold within a year then 

it should be able to be rented.  She doesn’t want the developer saying that they do not want to sell 

the unit at the workforce housing market rate and just rent it to recoup the cost.  The goal is to have 

this as a sale for workforce housing.  Renting should be a last resort.  To her, ninety days is way 

too short.   

 

Mr. Chapman explained that in terms of the economic aspect, there is no way to recoup the cost by 

renting, especially if it is a workforce housing unit subject to workforce housing rent levels.  He 

noted that they are very motivated to sell the units; however, it would be nice to have that out.   

 

There was discussion on the timeframe for marketing the units before it can be rented. 

 

Attorney Donovan stated that he left it to The Housing Partnership’s discretion as to when they felt 

they needed to rent them out.  In terms of a timeframe, he noted that there is no way to really 

define when the market starts.   
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Attorney Colliander stated that if there can be an agreement on the timeframe, Attorney Donovan 

and Attorney Brown can work out when it would start. 

 

Chairman Epperson asked if the Board would be agreeable to six months with the attorneys 

working out the start date. 

 

Vice-Chair Losik stated that if a timeframe is assigned, and there are some dominoes 

economically, that can tie up the developer a bit.  She asked if this is something they really want to 

define. 

 

Attorney Donovan stated that when they get to talking about the actual mechanism and covenants, 

there will probably be more details and the Board may want to kick some of these conditions to 

next month to review.   

 

Mr. Chapman pointed out that the use that is being approved is a residential use.  He asked if the 

Board has the ability to say rent or sell.  The Board is approving housing.  The idea of controlling 

the use between renting and selling may not be a jurisdiction the Board has anyways.   

 

Member Paul stated that there are different questions and analysis the Board would make if it were 

a development for rent versus a development for rent.  It is a different kind of project. 

 

Attorney Donovan agreed. 

 

Chairman Epperson stated that the Board has a responsibility towards the Workforce Housing 

Ordinance to make sure it remains that way and is true to that use. 

 

Mr. Chapman commented that it could be workforce rentals or workforce for sale.   

 

Attorney Donovan pointed out that owner-occupied was applied for.   

 

Mr. Chapman stated that he applied for a multi-family development and that is what is being 

proposed. 

 

Chairman Epperson asked if he is saying that they could all be rented and not sold. 

 

Mr. Chapman confirmed. 

 

Attorney Donovan stated that the reason this is in the conditions is because he always had concerns 

about the density of the layout, not being able to sell the units and what would happen if that were 

the case.  This provision would allow them to turn this into a rental project if they could not be 

sold.  He suggested that they come back to this discussion. 

 

The review of the draft conditions of approval continued.  The Board then went on to review the 

draft conditions of approval for the Conditional Use Permit. 
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Conditions of Conditional Use Permit Approval Discussion: 

Referring to number 4 regarding inspections of wastewater systems, Member Paul asked if there 

should be a proviso that it has to be a positive inspection before it goes from six months to annual.  

If the first two inspections did not come in proper or adequate, should they continue to test every 

six months until the system gets to a level that is proper before it goes to a one year sampling?   

 

The Board agreed. 

 

Note:  Chairman Epperson took a break from review of the conditions to allow a member of the 

public to ask questions. 

 

Leslie Hill, 18 Random Road, asked questions in regards to the location of the fence.  She also 

asked about whether a determination has been made in regards to blasting. 

 

Mr. Chapman explained that there will not be any blasting.  If there is any bedrock that needs to 

come out it would be hammered and the hours would limited. 

 

Chairman Epperson noted that the Board does not support blasting in this area, generally speaking.  

A condition of approval would probably be no blasting. 

 

The Board continued to review the draft conditions for the Conditional Use Permit. 

 

Referring to number 6 regarding pumping the tanks, Attorney Donovan stated that it wasn’t clear 

to him what that requirement should be.  He asked Doug LaRosa and he said every two to three 

years.  He continued that there are four or five tanks before the effluent gets to the leachfield.  He 

asked how many of those need to be pumped and the frequency.   

 

Mr. Chagnon stated that he thinks Mr. LaRosa was saying that the first tank, which takes the solids 

out, needs to be pumped every two to three years.   

 

Attorney Donovan asked if any of the subsequent tanks needs to be pumped. 

 

Mr. Chagnon explained that those would fall under the Norweco maintenance, not septic tank 

maintenance.   

 

Chairman Epperson asked if they have a criteria for their maintenance schedule. 

 

Mr. Chagnon confirmed. 

 

Chairman Epperson pointed out that they really don’t know what is going to happen in the first six 

months to two years.  He suggested that they say evaluate every six months for the first two years 

and pump if necessary.  It could then go to a two or three year pumping schedule.  It would help to 

make sure that after six or twelve months, there isn’t an unexpected volume in there that could be a 

problem two years down the road.   
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Vice-Chair Losik commented that they are talking about people who are on a budget and what a 

reasonable timeframe should be for the systems to be pumped.   

 

Mr. Chagnon stated that every two to three years is usually the standard.  The pre-treatment tank is 

what would be pumped.  The maintenance of the Norweco system is going to be handled 

separately.  They have a more frequent schedule for monitoring.  The Norweco system should be 

maintained according the manufacturer’s instructions.  The tanks should be pumped not less than 

every three years.  He explained the septic tank is the pre-treatment chamber.  The rest of the tanks 

are the Norweco system.   

 

Attorney Donovan suggested the pre-treatment chamber shall be pumped every two years.  

Maintenance and monitoring shall include the other chambers (names listed) and shall assure 

pumping and maintenance as required by the manufacturer’s instructions.   

 

The Board finished their review of the draft conditions. 

 

Workforce Housing Discussion: 

 

Mr. Chapman explained that workforce housing is essentially a new term for what used to be 

called “affordable housing” or “low-income housing”.  Workforce housing is housing that is 

built using some form of taxpayer external subsidy that makes the development possible because 

the market is either unwilling or unable to provide housing to a certain segment of the working 

population.  In the case of rental housing, the subsidy comes in as equity from investors who 

receive tax credits.  Having a private corporate taxpayer as a partner, in essence, provides the 

oversight for the low-income affordability.  If the managing partner does not keep it affordable 

and rent it to people who qualify, the investors could pay back their credits over time and they 

don’t want to do that.  This is a built-in mechanism for oversight. In the case of home ownership, 

there is little money available on the development side.  Most of the incentives are on the home 

buyer side.  He assumes that the eight buyers in this development will apply for down payment 

assistance, for example.  For the developer, the incentives have to come internally.  In essence, 

the subsidy is the town’s ordinance, which is allowing more units to be built than what would 

normally be allowed and creating more revenue.  The additional revenue, in theory, offsets what 

will be a loss, or break even, scenario on the workforce housing units.  He continued that because 

the owners, The Housing Partnership and the investors, are not there to enforce the affordability 

when these are sold to individuals, the issue becomes how these are going to be preserved for the 

commitment to affordability that was given in exchange for the ordinance that the town has 

given.   

 

He stated that his first condition is how the affordable units are distributed through the 

development.  Following the guidelines in the ordinance, out of the ten buildings, eight of the 

buildings will have one workforce housing unit in each building.  He commented that they don’t 

want to have the units in the first eight buildings and have two buildings side by side, at the end, 

with no workforce housing units.  He would like a little flexibility that at any given time 

throughout the development they would commit, as part of the certificate of occupancy, that 20% 
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of the units are workforce housing and there is not more than one unit of workforce housing in 

any one building.   

 

Mr. Chapman stated that RSA 674 is the Workforce Housing Ordinance that was written several 

years ago, in which the town responded to and made an ordinance.  He noted that the ordinance 

has very strict definitions about what affordable means and what workforce housing affordable 

means.  (He read from RSA 674.)  He noted that 30% of the annual household income is the 

baseline for “affordable”.  The income limit that is going to be used for workforce housing is set 

by the Department of Housing and Urban Development.  Every year, those numbers are revised 

for a certain set of regions.  Rye is in the Portsmouth/Rochester Region.  The median income is 

determined for that region and that is the cutoff for this mechanism.  For example, the median 

income in 2018 for a family of four is $99,200.  Thirty percent of that number is $29,760 and 

that is divided by 12.  In essence, a buyer who is 100% at the median has $2,480 per month to 

dedicate to the purchase price and still meet the definition of affordable.  This would be a 

$300,000 home price with 5% down, which would leave a $285,000 first mortgage.  With a 

mortgage interest rate of 5%, estimated property taxes, homeowner’s insurance and 

homeowners’ association fee, it works out to be $2,480.  He continued that this is the way that 

the sale price of the home is going to be determined.  It does not mean that everyone who walks 

in will have the median income.  They may have less than that income and that is okay.  The 

30% of the median income applies to how the sale price is determined.   

 

He stated that the question then becomes how to enforce over time that the unit stays affordable 

and is not sold in the future to someone who is not qualified.  The way this is done is through a 

deed restriction, also called restrictive covenants.  The restrictive covenant does two things.  It 

lays out the obligations of the seller for when the home is sold and is lays out value (subsidy 

lien).  Under the covenant, the owner’s rights are going to be like any other homeowner.  

However, when the owner does sell the property, they have to give a good faith effort to sell it to 

someone who qualifies under the original formula.  If they can’t find someone to qualify, or the 

maximum purchase price is too high for someone to qualify, they can sell it to anyone they want 

subject to the restrictions that are in place.  The obligation to the municipality, or its designees, is 

to get a fair market appraisal when the owner notifies them that they want to sell.  In addition to 

that, applications are going to be taken from qualified purchasers and a list will be created of 

qualified buyers.  The subsidy value will be determined based on the numbers.  He continued 

that the question is what happens when the original owner wants to sell but cannot find a 

qualified buyer within a reasonable period.  The covenant allows for the seller to sell to a 

purchaser with a higher income.  Instead of 100%, they may be at 110% or 120%.  The property 

itself will continue to remain “affordable” according to the definition.  This may sound a little 

contradictory; however, the affordability itself is tied to the property, not to the buyer.  The 

property still has that affordability built in.  Next time the property is sold, perhaps a qualified 

buyer will come in.  The other question is what happens when the sale price, because of the 

increase in property values, exceeds the formula for affordability.  There are two ways to deal 

with that under the covenants. The sales prices can be adjusted back down to a level that is 

affordable and then a qualified buyer can be found.  The covenant also allows for the town to 

release the lien with the proceeds of that subsidy amount being put into the town, which would 
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be used to create another affordable unit somewhere else in town.  He continued that he was 

going to propose that the covenant language be approved by the Board, the Board is the 

signatory on the covenant and The Housing Partnership, and/or its successors, be designated to 

do the work that needs to be done.   

 

 Attorney Colliander asked what happens in the case of a foreclosure. 

 

Mr. Chapman explained that the foreclosure wipes out the encumbrances on the deed.  The 

covenant would go away in the case of foreclosure.  He commented that he thinks the formula is 

reasonable.  It is certainly not low income but it’s probably not an income that could afford a 

$500,000 home anyways.  He thinks the idea of releasing the lien and letting the affordable unit go 

in exchange for cash is a little problematic.  However, these are individual owners that need to 

have the right to trade their property when they want to.  There may be no other choice but for the 

town to release it.   

 

Planning Administrator Reed stated that this could be a nightmare when it goes into the general 

fund and it’s held because there isn’t another workforce housing proposal.   

 

Mr. Chapman stated that if The Housing Partnership was named the administrator of the deed, he 

would suggest that the money go back to them and they would restrict it on their books to create 

another affordable housing development or unit in Rye.  It could also be used as rent subsidy 

towards affordable units in Rye.  He continued that another option is that the municipality could be 

given the first right of refusal to purchase the home in a case where a buyer cannot be found.  If 

that were The Housing Partnership, they would be happy to have a first right of refusal but would 

not want to be mandated to purchase the property to keep the home affordable.   

 

Planning Administrator Reed pointed out that the draft says thirty (30) years.  She asked the Board 

if they have determined a number of years. 

 

Mr. Chapman stated that in the affordable housing industry the term permanent never means the 

“end of time”.  It is usually tied to whatever the funding source is. The minimum is usually about 

20 or 30 years.  He thinks for home ownership 30 years is reasonable.   

 

Attorney Donovan stated that there are some points that the Board should understand.  First, it’s 

drafted by the N.H. Housing Finance Authority.  This particular model has not been used yet.  

Reading through, it constantly refers to the municipality.  It allows for the municipality to 

designate an agent.  The Housing Partnership, under the agreement, would be designated to carry 

out the administrative duties.  There is also a 2% fee at the closing that would cover the expense of 

that.  The governing body is the signatory, which should probably be the Planning Board so the 

Selectmen don’t have to get involved in approving the covenant.  He noted that one of the things 

that he and Attorney Brown need to think through is the whole recapture provision.  Also, in going 

through the document, it made him think that there may be some fine tuning of the ordinance that 

needs to be made that can be discussed at a future date.  The agreement should allow for any 

amendments to the ordinance to be wrapped up into the agreement automatically.   

 

Chairman Epperson opened to the public for comments. 
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Peter Crawford, 171 Brackett Road, commented that it would be nice if sewer was available to 

the developer.   

 

Chairman Epperson agreed.  He continued that it is a function of timing more than anything else.  

If the sewer can be done during this phasing process, accommodations would be made for them; 

however, right now, it is not known what is going to happen. 

 

Mr. Crawford commented that it would be unfair to make this developer wait.  He knows there are 

other projects waiting in the wings.  He wonders if the Board, with voter approval, could put in 

some sort of moratorium.  The more properties that are developed along Route 1, the fewer people 

there will be to help the sewer get done.  He pointed out that eventually the market is going to turn 

down and the opportunity will be lost.  He continued that he is a bit concerned about the 

foreclosure wiping out the lien.   

 

Attorney Donovan stated that the basic law of foreclosure wipes out all other liens.  That is a 

standard mechanism in the law.   

 

Lot Line Adjustment: 

 

Motion by Patricia Losik to approve the requested lot line adjustment by The Housing 

Partnership for property located at 0 Airfield Drive, Tax Map 10, Lot 15-4 and Lot 16.  

Seconded by Jeffrey Quinn.  All in favor. 

 

Conditional Use Permit – Aquifer Protection District, Section 306: 

 

1. The proposed use will not detrimentally effect the quality of groundwater by 

directly contributing to pollution or by increasing the long-term susceptibility to 

groundwater and potential pollutants. 

 

                                                 Priscilla Jenness – Agree 

                                                 Jeffrey Quinn – Agree 

                                                 Bill Epperson – Agree  

                                                 Patricia Losik – Agree  

                                                 Nicole Paul – Agree 

 

2. Adequate 

safeguards will be in place to prevent accidental spillage of substance or materials 

which may be harmful to groundwater from reaching the aquifer. 

 

                                                 Priscilla Jenness – Agree 

                                                 Jeffrey Quinn – Agree 

                                                 Bill Epperson – Agree  

                                                 Patricia Losik – Agree  

                                                 Nicole Paul – Agree 
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3. The proposed use will discharge no waste water on site other than a typically 

discharged by a domestic waste water disposal system and will not involve the onsite 

storage of toxic or hazardous waste, as herein defined.   

 

                                                 Priscilla Jenness – Agree 

                                                 Jeffrey Quinn – Agree 

                                                 Bill Epperson – Agree  

                                                 Patricia Losik – Agree  

                                                 Nicole Paul – Agree 

 

4. The proposed use will not cause a significant reduction in the long-term volume 

of water contained in the aquifer or the storage capacity of the aquifer. 

 

                                                 Priscilla Jenness – Agree 

                                                 Jeffrey Quinn – Agree 

                                                 Bill Epperson – Agree  

                                                 Patricia Losik – Agree  

                                                 Nicole Paul – Agree 

 

5. The proposed use complies with all other applicable sections of this section. 

 

 Priscilla Jenness – Agree 

                                                 Jeffrey Quinn – Agree 

                                                 Bill Epperson – Agree  

                                                 Patricia Losik – Agree  

                                                 Nicole Paul – Agree 

 

Motion by Patricia Losik to approve the Conditional Use Permit, under 306.5C (1), (2), (3), 

(4) and (5) subject to the conditions of approval as modified this date.  Seconded by Jeffrey 

Quinn.  All in favor. 

 

 

Major Subdivision: 

 

Motion by Patricia Losik to tentatively approve the draft conditions of the S.U.P approval, as 

amended this date, with the exception of numbers 8, 21, 22 and 23.  Seconded by Jeffrey 

Quinn.  All in favor. 

 

Motion by Patricia Losik to continue the major subdivision application to the August 

Planning Board Meeting.   Seconded by Nicole Paul.  All in favor. 
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VI. New Business 

 

• Conceptual Consultation by AMBIT Engineering, Inc. for a Minor 

Subdivision of 85 Brackett Road, Tax Map 22, Lot 67, property of the Lee H. 

Roper Family Trust, into three lots.  Property is in the Single Residence 

District.   

 

Paul Dobberstein, Ambit Engineering, presented the conceptual for a minor three lot subdivision 

at 85 Brackett Road.  The property is currently in a family trust and the parents have passed away.  

The sons would like to do a minor subdivision of the property to create two new lots with the 

existing house being on the remainder of the property.  He noted that there is a large wetland that 

cuts across the entire property.  They are not proposing anything in that area.  All work will be in 

the front where there are two small wetlands that are less than an acre.  He continued that there is 

enough frontage on Brackett Road for the three lots.  Suitable soil has been able to be identified for 

three receiving areas.  The lots will meet all the requirements.  He noted that they would like to 

limit the boundary survey, as well as the topographic and soil survey to the area that is being 

subdivided and not the entirety of the lot.  There is a large section that is wetlands and they are not 

proposing to go back there.  With just the information for the front, it can be proven that all the lots 

meet the requirements of the town.   

 

Selectman Jenness asked if what is being done will make it impossible to have access to the rest of 

the property. 

 

Mr. Dobberstein explained that the rest of the property will go with the existing house lot.  The 

proposed lot that has the existing home on it would be approximately 22.5 acres.   

 

Vice-Chair Losik asked if there are plans to conserve any of that land at this point. 

 

Mr. Dobberstein stated that the client has talked about it and is not opposed to it. He is not exactly 

sure about what the ownership plans are once this is subdivided.   

 

Chairman Epperson asked what the future plan is for the existing house. 

 

Mr. Dobberstein replied that right now the plan is to keep the home as it is.  The house is in good 

shape and there is an existing septic that is functioning.   

 

The Board reviewed the plans. 

 

 

VII. Pay Escrows 

 

• Attorney Donovan: 

o The Housing Partnership – 0 Airfield Drive - $637.78 

o Tuck Realty – 0 Ocean Blvd. - $86.18 

o Verizon Cell Tower – 120 Brackett Road - $965.30 
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• Rockingham Planning Commission (RPC) 

o Tuck Realty – 0 Ocean Blvd. - $1,000.00 

 

Motion by Patricia Losik to pay Attorney Donovan in the amount of $637.78 for The 

Housing Partnership, 0 Airfield Drive; $86.18 for Tuck Realty, 0 Ocean Blvd; $965.30 for the 

Verizon Cell Tower, 120 Brackett Road; and to pay RPC in the amount of $1,000.00 for 

Tuck Realty, O Ocean Blvd.  Seconded by Jeffrey Quinn.  All in favor. 

 

VIII. Subcommittees 

 

• Long Range Planning – Next Meeting July 12th 

• Rules & Regulations – Next Meeting July 25th 

 

 Adjournment 

 

Motion by Patricia Losik to adjourn at 11:05 p.m.  Seconded by Jeffrey Quinn.  All in favor. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Dyana F. Ledger 
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